
SAPCC Environment Committee
 Minutes March 24, 2021
Members Present:  Michael Russelle (co-chair), Stephen Mastey (co-chair), Karlyn Eckman, Rennie Gaither, Manu Junemann, Gordon Murdock, Betty Wheeler, Steve Yetter
Guests:  Aaron Hinz, Matt Domski (MNTAP)
Gordon moved to approve the minutes of the February meeting; seconded by Manu. Unanimously approved.
WestRock

Our local WestRock paper recycling facility is part of an international company with hundreds of locations globally. Manu reported on her communication with Mike Gunderson, the Plant Manager. He said that the emissions permit must be renewed in about two years. He has heard that people have complained about odors, but does not think those come from the stacks. They are required to have a third party measure emissions from the stacks and report those results annually to the MPCA. Mike thinks the odors may emanate from processes within the building. The company apparently has dedicated $400,000 to remove the odors. 
Matt Domski introduced MNTAP, the Minnesota Technical Assistance Program at the University of Minnesota. This program provides assistance to develop and implement energy efficiency, water quality, and air emissions solutions. Their work is confidential and free, except that they ask for cost share for an intern (about $3000). Matt said they have worked with WestRock over the years and would be happy to work with them to solve the odor problem. 
Manu will provide Matt with Gunderson’s contact information. She also will invite Gunderson to attend one of our meetings in April or May. Michael will invite Council reps from surrounding neighborhoods (Union Park, Merriam Park, SECIA, Como Park, Desnoyer Park) to attend that meeting.
Michael asked whether anyone knows of grant programs that could fund several air quality monitors. Reliable units could provide the data needed to evaluate public health risk on a hyperlocal scale. The monitors could be set up around WestRock and later moved to measure wood smoke impacts, for example. The monitors will need to be standardized, perhaps by mounting one next to the MPCA AQ station at Urban Growler, so that the results will be acceptable. Betty mentioned the New York State study of Airbeam 2 monitors (http://bit.ly/CAMP-EJ). Manu, Betty, Michael, and perhaps Lisa will evaluate various monitors and seek funding opportunities. Others are welcome to assist.
Kasota Ponds
Stephen Mastey reported that a Planning Grant has been submitted to MWMO to focus on buckthorn removal and revegetation to enhance habitat along the North and East parts of the East Pond. If deemed worthy, this initial proposal will be developed in collaboarion with MWMO staff for submission in May. We will want to engage with Koch & Sons, the City and others to see if they will supply direct or in-kind match.

Improvements will include restoring native vegetation and habitat, in part to support turtle species that are present, but also frogs, birds, and other wildlife. An indicator of success will be the presence of frog choruses, particularly the spring peepers. We will evaluate whether removing sediment spoils to increase the volume of the pond and to return nutrients to the upland soil will be feasible and desirable. Karlyn cautioned about potentially disrupting a spring that was active in the NE area of the pond. Revegetation will include aquatic and terrestrial species. 
Rennie recommended that we include follow-up monitoring of species presence and populations to evaluate success of the project. Karlyn said we could use the old biological inventory and perhaps engage University students to conduct an inventory for credit. The Science Museum of Minnesota may be interested. She also recommended we consider monitoring snails and mussels. 

- Annual Cleanup

How shall we approach this important activity this year? Steve Yetter and Karlyn will work together to determine what the needs are. They will visit the camp on the South end to notify those people. Steve will then send a map to individuals who have worked on the cleanup in the past, encouraging them to bring their own trash and recycling bags, and to exercise caution near the roads and railroad. 

There were questions about whether volunteers should be expected to dispose of the garbage they collect. Stephen offered his two cans as receptacles. If there is a lot of trash, perhaps Michael and Stephen can pick it up. 

-  Basking logs
The group reported briefly on the installation of the logs on all three ponds. The ice is melting – one concrete block is submerged and one of the logs is half submerged, which will make it easier for turtles to climb up.

Should we produce a report to publicize this work? Stephen suggested waiting until we get photos of the logs being used by turtles. Rennie, Karlyn, and Stephen will draft the article for the SAPCC website and newsletter.
Aaron Hinz introduced himself. He is a graduate student working with Karlyn. He has a MS degree in Mechanical Engineering and is now interested in landscape architecture. Aaron is willing to work on developing the MWMO grant proposal.
The New Park

Michael reported that Parks and Recreation have agreed that SAPCC can work on naming this new park. They expect a response by mid-May. Michael and Betty have each contacted three people from Indigenous tribes, inviting them to gather to think about and discuss this. They will keep the committee appraised. When we decide on a name, it should be submitted to the Executive Committee for approval and then sent to Parks by Kathryn Murray. 

Karlyn reminded us that an Indian trail went from Gibbs Farm down through the alley between Hampden and Raymond. There are marker trees still present in the area. (See page 10 of http://bit.ly/SAPDakotaTrail.) She will check with Mike Dockry in Forestry at the U of MN, who is a registered member of the Citizen Potawatomi Nation, and who has great cultural knowledge. 
The park will have iron rails as a reminder of the railroad’s importance in the area and we have suggested that the Red River Oxcart Trail be recognized, which apparently ran through the NE corner of the park. Manu suggested we also think about more recent peoples who call the area home, such as the Somali immigrants. 
As far as design ideas for the park, Stephen said that there is nothing else we can do at present. Final drawings are being done so that engineering plans can be developed. 

Highway 280
MnDOT apparently is conducting a speed study of this road, among several others in the Metro area. Michael has not been able to find information beyond a brief mention in a Star Tribune article. Pat Thompson, who co-chairs the SAPCC Transportation Committee, also is looking into this. As a general practice, speed limits are set by the 85th percentile of vehicle speeds along defined stretches of the highway. Traffic engineers apparently interpret those data as indicating what drivers feel is a safe speed. 
Committee members raised concerns that increased speeds on 280 will increase noise and air pollution. Engine efficiency also decreases at higher speeds, which increase CO2 emissions. Karlyn moved and Gordon seconded that the Council send a letter opposing speed increases. Unanimous approval; no abstentions. After the 35 W bridge collapse, speed limits were lowered and 35E near downtown has been permanently limited to 45 mph. Does anyone have access to the compact between the neighborhood and MnDOT when the road was build initially?  Betty and Michael will take this to the Transportation Committee. 

Trees in South SAP

Michael and Pat Thompson participated on a panel for the SAP Community Foundation, with the focus on Strategic Renewal. A topic that came up was planting trees in SSAP, which the CEZ also prioritizes Businesses and industry that responded to our survey a few years ago said they wanted more walkable and bikeable streets, with trees. Stephen reminded us of the oak trees that were taken down near Territorial recently. He suggested the priority be to “preserve and enhance” the tree population in SSAP by preserving the trees that are here and planting a diverse mix of other species appropriate to the environment in the area, including native species. 
Michael suggested a subcommittee form to work with CEZ, and eventually involve the City Forester and perhaps Val Cervenka and members of the Equity Committee, and local businesses to develop plans, seek funding, etc. Manu reported that a person she knows is ready to donate several trees – places to plant them are needed. Gordon, Manu, and Rennie volunteered to work on this; Rennie will chair the group.

The next meeting will be held on Zoom and is scheduled for April 28 at 7 pm.

Submitted by Betty Wheeler and Michael Russelle

